Copyright

by

Sai Wang

2014

The Thesis Committee for Sai Wang Certifies that this is the approved version of the following thesis:

The Effect of Online Consumer Reviews on Attitude and Purchase Intention – The Role of Message and Source Characteristics

APPROVED BY SUPERVISING COMMITTEE:

Supervisor:		
	Matthew S. Eastin	
	Angeline G. Close	

The Effect of Online Consumer Reviews on Attitude and Purchase Intention – The Role of Message and Source Characteristics

by

Sai Wang, B.A.; B.Mgmt.

Thesis

Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of

The University of Texas at Austin

in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements

for the Degree of

Master of Arts

The University of Texas at Austin

May 2014

Abstract

The Effect of Online Consumer Reviews on Attitude and Purchase

Intention – The Role of Message and Source Characteristics

Sai Wang, M.A.

The University of Texas at Austin, 2014

Supervisor: Matthew S. Eastin

The objective of the study is to extend the emerging body and scope of research

on consumer's attitudinal and behavioral responses to online consumer reviews by

examining the role of both message content and source characteristics. That is, this study

investigates how consumers process online consumer reviews within the context of

message and source characteristics, and how these two factors influence consumer's

attitudes toward the review, attitudes toward the product, perceived credibility of the

reviewers, and purchase intention. From this perceptive, the study broadens the

understanding and importance of message and source factors to the persuasiveness of

online consumer reviews.

iv

Table of Contents

Chapter 1	Introduction	1
Chapter 2	Literature Review and Hypotheses	4
User Generated Content (UGC)		4
Onlin	ne Consumer Reviews as Electronic Word-of-Mouth	6
Dual-Process Theory		9
Attribution Theory		11
Message Framing		13
Cogn	itive Fit Theory	17
Source Credibility		20
Chapter 3	Methods	24
Samp	ole Description	24
Desig	gn and Procedure	24
	Experimental Design	24
	Independent Variables	25
	Experimental Procedure	27
	Measures	28
	Attitude Towards the Reivew	28
	Attitude Towards the Product	28
	Source Credibility	29
	Purchase Intention	29
Chapter 4	Data Results and Analysis	31
Chapter 5	Discussion	33
Application		33
Limitations and Suggestions For Future Research		37
Chapter 6	Conclusion	40

References		50
Appendix B	Screen shot of Online Consumer Reviews in Survey	43
Appendix A	Survey Questions	41

Chapter 1: Introduction

In today's marketplace, the evolving media environment has redefined media and the role of advertising in new media consumption. The media content creation sphere continues to shift towards a "user-centric model" led by user generated content (UGC) and away from the past model that has been characterized as "publisher-centric" (Morrissey 2005). As a relatively new type of user generated content, online consumer reviews are an emerging element of advertising and marketing communication. Recent studies show the increasing significance of online consumer reviews to consumers. For instance, according to Nielsen's Global Trust in Advertising report (2012), online consumer reviews are the second most trusted source of brand information and messaging, with 70% of global consumers indicating they trust messages on this platform, an increase of 15% since 2008 (Nielsen, 2012). Consistent with these data, approximately two-thirds of consumers read online consumer reviews when shopping online, and more than 80% indicated the reviews directly influenced their purchase decisions (Sullivan, 2008).

The rise of online consumer reviews has also received considerable attention in academic communities. Research has addressed the importance of online consumer reviews from different aspects: motivations to create the review (Hennig-Thurau,

Gwinner, Walsh & Gremler, 2004; Yoo & Gretzel 2008), the effect of online consumer reviews on purchase intention (Park, Lee & Han 2007; Lee, Park & Han 2011), and perceived helpfulness of online consumer reviews (Mudambi & Schuff 2012; Schindler & Bickart 2012; Baek, Ahn & Choi 2012), just to name a few. Although several studies have addressed the influential factors of online consumer reviews (Cheung, Lee & Rabjohn 2008; Lee, Park & Han 2008; Park & Kim 2008; Park & Lee 2008; Sher & Lee 2009), little research has combined both message and source factors, when examining the effect of online consumer reviews.

To this end, the objective of the present study is to extend the emerging body and scope of research on consumer's attitudinal and behavioral responses to online consumer reviews by examining the role of both message content and source characteristics. That is, this study investigates how consumers process online consumer reviews within the context of message and source characteristics, and how these two factors influence consumer's attitudes toward the review, attitudes toward the product, perceived credibility of the reviewers, and purchase intentions. From this perceptive, the study integrates principles from different domains, and thus, broadens the understanding and importance of message and source factors to the persuasiveness of online consumer reviews.

The paper is structured as follows. First, the user generated content is defined and online consumer reviews are positioned as a new form of eWOM. Second, a review of prior online consumer review research is explored and from this literature hypotheses are stated. Then, the experimental design and procedures are outlined. And, finally, the results of the study are presented and discussed, along with the limitations to the study.

Chapter 2: Literature Review and Hypotheses

UER GENERATED CONTENT (UGC)

At the end of 2006, *Time Magazine* selected YOU, especially those people who contribute to user generated content, as its esteemed Person of the Year. When stating the reason for singling YOU out, Lev Grossman writes with an inspiring style:

Look at 2006 through a different lens and you will see another story, one that is not about conflict or great men. It is a story about community and collaboration on a scale never seen before. It is about the cosmic compendium of knowledge Wikipedia and the million-channel people network YouTube and the online metropolis MySpace. It is about the many wresting power from the few and helping one another for nothing and how that will not only change the world, but also change the way the world changes (Grossman 2006).

In today's marketplace, the evolving media environment and new technological innovations have redefined the media environment and the role of advertising in new media consumption. The emergence and widespread creation of Web 2.0 technologies allows consumers to increase their control over media exposure. Consumers are focusing on creating a media environment instead of simply relying on traditional channel to receive information. Media fragmentation, consumer interactivity, and the ability to personalize content are all outcomes of technological advancements leading to the empowerment of the consumer (Bright 2011).

User Generated Content (UGC), also known as consumer-generated media (CGM), refers to media content primarily distributed on the Internet and created or produced by

the general public rather than by a paid professional (Daugherty, Eastin, & Bright 2008). In the UGC environment, consumers are not passive information receivers; they are in greater control of their media consumption than ever before and have the freedom to produce, edit, and distribute content on the Internet. The media content creation sphere continues to shift toward a "user-centric model" and away from the past model that has been characterized as "publisher-centric" (Morrissey 2005). Notably, the majority of active users are not primarily attracted by monetary incentives, as most UGCs are not produced to generate direct profits (Benkler 2006).

With the advent of Web 2.0 technology, UGC has not only become one of the fastest growing forms of content on the Internet, but also created some of the most successful digital brands. Some examples of prominent Web 2.0 websites and web-based applications supporting the creation, distribution, and consumption of UGC include, Facebook, Twitter, YouTube, Flicker, Instagram, Wikipedia, LinkedIn, Pinterest, MySpace, Blogger, and personal web pages. During 2013, 134.9 million unique consumers visited Facebook each month in the U.S., and 128 million Americans viewed video content on YouTube monthly (Nielsen 2013). According to Pew Research Center (2014), 12% of social media users have posted their own videos of news events to social networking sites. Moreover, 11% of all online new consumers have submitted their own content (including videos, photos, articles or opinion pieces) to blogs or news

organizations. That amounts to 7% of U.S. adults posting their own news videos on social media and 7% submitting their own content to news sites. One great example of a news organization trying integrate user generated content was NBC's 2013 purchase of Stringwire, a company that helps consumers shoot live video and send it directly to NBC news facilities.

ONLINE CONSUMER REVIEWS AS ELECTRONIC WORD-OF-MOUTH

Online consumer reviews, defined as a type of product or service information created by users based on experience, can serve as a new element in advertising and marketing communication and work as an online seller's free "sales assistants" to help consumers identify products that best match their needs (Chen & Xie 2008). This type of review is now established as a common type of online user generated marketing communication. Further, an online consumer review is in the form of an open-ended consumer-authored comment about a product or service and usually contains a numerical star rating (usually ranging from 1 to 5 stars). As a new type of user generated content, online consumer reviews are an emerging element of advertising and marketing communication, playing an increasingly significant role in the consumer purchase process. According to Nielsen's Global Trust in Advertising report (2012), 92% of consumers worldwide say they trust earned media, such as word-of-mouth or recommendation from friends and family, above all other forms of advertising – an increase of 18% since 2007. Moreover, online

consumer reviews are the second most trusted source of brand information and messaging, with 70% of global consumers surveyed online indicating they trust messages on this platform, an increase of 15% since 2008 (Nielsen 2012).

Consumer reviews are increasingly available online for a wide range of products and services such as electronics, games, videos, movies, books, clothes, automobile, and music. As the leading online retailer, Amazon.com has enabled consumers to post product comments on its website since 1995, and these reviews have been regarded as one of the most popular and successful features of Amazon (*New York Times* 2004).

Considered a leader in the innovation of consumer reviews, Amazon.com encourages multi-modality reviews such as video and audio, compared to the standard text reviews.

In recent years, an increasing number of websites offering similar types of consumer reviews have emerged in specialty areas, such as electronics (CNet.com), automotive (Edmunds.com), and tourism (TripAdvisor.com).

Numerous studies have been conducted to examine the impact of online consumer reviews. Generally, this research can be classified into two levels: individual level and market level. From consumer's perspective, studies suggest that consumer reviews have become a key element in influencing consumer purchase decisions (Cheung, Xiao & Liu 2012; Duan, Gu & Whinston 2008, Forman Ghose & Wiesenfeld 2008; Mudambi & Schuff 2010; Park, Lee & Han 2007). Here, online consumer reviews are immersed in

each stages of the process by providing diagnostic value. The purchasing decision process includes five stages: need recognition, information search, evaluation of alternatives, purchase decision, and post-purchase evaluation (Kotler & Keller 2005). When consumers browse through online consumer reviews, they may find some useful comments about a product and realize the need for it. Once the need is recognized, consumers are able to search for more information about the product by seeking other's comments and recommendations from online reviews. They can also use online consumer reviews to compare and evaluate the alternatives. In the post-purchase evaluation stage, some consumers are inclined to post their product evaluations based on their purchasing and using experience.

Online consumer reviews not only become very important for consumer purchase decisions, but also greatly influence product sales. At the market level, researchers have focused on examining the impact of online consumer reviews on product sales based on the data extracted from websites or online product review platforms (Chen & Xie 2005; Cheung, Xiao & Liu 2012; Chevalier & Mayzlin 2006; Clemons, Gao & Hitt 2006; Duan, Gu & Whinston 2008; Zhu & Zhang 2010). According to data from Amazon.com and BN.com, Chevalier and Mayzlin (2006) suggest that online book reviews have a significant impact on book sales. Also Liu (2006) finds that consumer reviews on the Yahoo Movies website greatly influence box office revenue.

DUAL-PROCESS THEORY

Dual-process theory suggests that people who have the motivation and ability are more likely to process information via the central route (Chaiken 1980; Chaiken, Liberman & Eagly 1989; Eagly & Chaiken 1993). The dual-process theory of human information processing such as Elaboration Likelihood Model (ELM) and the Heuristic-Systematic Model (HSM) is the most commonly used theoretical foundation in the study of the impact of eWOM communication (Cheung, Lee & Rabjohn 2008; Chu & Kamal 2008; Gupta & Harris 2005). In this study, the dual-process theory works as a theoretical foundation by examining the role played by both message content and source factors affecting the ways individuals process online consumer reviews.

The Elaboration Likelihood Model (ELM) provides a significant theoretical perspective for understanding the information adoption process of online consumer reviews. ELM posits two information-processing routes in which people utilize to process persuasive information: a central route and a peripheral route (Petty & Cacioppo 1986). According to Petty and Cacioppo (1986), the central route entails careful scrutiny of the information, whereas the peripheral route uses environmental cues of the message to ultimately decide the acceptance of the message. ELM has been widely applied to understand how information processing by individuals leads to their decision outcomes in online environments (Lee, Park & Han 2008; Park & Kim 2008; Park, Lee & Han 2007;

Sher & Lee 2009; Sussman & Siegal 2003; Zhang & Watts 2003). In addition, an individual's characteristics, such as prior knowledge or product involvement, affect the likelihood of elaboration and moderate the impact of eWOM messages on a consumer purchase decision (Lee, Park & Han 2008; Park & Lee 2008).

Adapted from the ELM, the information adoption process refers to the internalization phase of knowledge transfer where explicit information is transformed into internalized knowledge and meaning (Nonaka 1994). Information adoption is one of the principal activities that consumers are likely to do in the online context. The actual impact of the information received may vary person to person, which means the same content may lead to very different responses in different recipients, depending on the recipient's perceptions, experience and sources (Chaiken & Eagly 1976). The information adoption model is widely used to explain how people are influenced to adopt the information posted in computer-mediated communication (CMC) contexts. For example, Internet users will browse product review and comments posted by others before they make a purchase decision (Pitta & Fowler 2005). Similarly, they solicit a virtual community for help by posting questions when they have queries (Sussman & Siegal 2003).

Therefore, in order to examine factors influencing information adoption of online consumer reviews, this study considers the review content (message sidedness and review

type) as the central influence and the source characteristic as the peripheral cue to investigate consumers' responses (attitudes and purchase intentions).

ATTRIBUTION THEORY

Attribution theory explains how consumers think about explanations for behaviors, or what causes such behavior (Heider 1958; Hoyer & Macinnis 2008). Simply, attribution theory formalizes the observation that humans tend to ask "why?" (Crowley & Hoyer 1994). For example, if an individual is exposed to an advertisement, the message in the advertisement can be regarded as an observable effect that can be attributed to an underlying cause, such as the advertiser's desire to sell the product, or actual features of the product being advertised (Settle & Golden 1974). This may result from the fact that when presented with a message, individuals will make an effort to assess whether the message provides an accurate representation and/or whether the source of the message lacks credibility (Kelly 1967). To some extent, the individual's attitude and purchasing behavior toward the product may be influenced by the way they attribute the perceived message to actual characteristics of the product or service. Also, consumers tend to look for an explanation based on the event's stability, focus, and control ability (Hoyer & Macinnis 2008). Namely, consumers are more likely to be satisfaction if they perceive the cause as temporary, consumer focused, and in the consumers' control (Hoyer & Macinnis 2008).

In word-of-mouth communication (WOM), attribution theory is of great significance to help a receiver understand interpretations of a sender's motivations for communicating such information, and attributions mediate an interpersonal message's effect on a receiver's evaluation of the focal objective (Hilton 1995). Attribution theory has been widely used to understand the causal inferences that consumers make when they recommend products to others or why they complain about problems about products (Hunt, Domzal & Kernan 1981; Kamins & Assael 1987). Similarly, according to the attribution theory, consumers who evaluate whether or not to adopt an online consumer review, will make their decision based on the casual inferences they make regarding the reviewer's motivation for posting the review (Sen & Lerman 2007). Prior studies suggest that different types of consumers' attributions have a different impact on the perceived usefulness of the message and attitudes towards the product and source (Laczniak et al. 2001; Sen & Lerman 2007). On the one hand, if consumers attribute the communicator's review about a product to its actual performance, they not only are more likely to perceive the communicator as credible, but also have more confidence in the accuracy of the review and a stronger belief that the product actually has the attributes mentioned in the review. As a result, consumers will become more likely to be persuaded by the review (Mizerski & Green 1978; Mizerski 1982; Sen & Lerman 2007). On the other hand, when consumers attribute the review to the incentives given to the communicator, they will

discount the product's actual performance, and perceive the communicator as biased. As such, they become less likely to be persuaded by that review (Mizerski 1982; Sen & Lerman 2007).

MESSAGE FRAMING

The message in the communication process can be framed either positively or negatively. Similarly, the message in online consumer reviews can be divided into positive, negative, and two-sided or unbiased (both positive and negative). Positive reviews emphasize a product's advantages or potential gains to consumers if they purchase and use this product; nevertheless, negative reviews focus on a product's disadvantages or potential losses that are related to the consumer's dissatisfaction because of the purchase or use of the product. The two-sided review consists of a message that not only provides positive information, but also voluntarily includes negative information about attributes of a product or service.

Researches have investigated the effects of WOM valence on persuasiveness. Previous studies have found that consumers perceive positive messages to be more persuasive than negative ones. For example, Arndt (1967) posit that respondents who receive positive WOM about a new food product are much more likely to purchase it compared to those who receive negative WOM. East, Hammond, and Lomax (2008) suggest that the impact of positive WOM is generally greater than negative WOM on

consumer's purchase probability. Furthermore, a moderate proportion of positive evaluative statements are associated with helpful reviews. Positive evaluations could support the reader's further consideration of an alternative. However, too much positive information might lead the reader to question the reviewer's motives, which may hider their trust in the review (Schindler & Bickart 2012). Also, the inclusion of negative information (especially important negative information) leads the receiver of the message to conclude the advertiser is "telling the truth", and in turn, it strengthens beliefs regarding positive attributes the advertiser claims are associated with the product (Crowley & Hoyer 1994).

Conversely, other studies show that negative information is more attention grabbing in general (Ditto & Lopez 1992; Homer & Yoon 1992). Smith and Petty (1996) argue that negatively framed messages are processed more carefully than positively framed message, and therefore, people weight negative information more heavily than positive information in the information-processing and decision-making tasks (Feldman 1966; Zajonc 1968; Kanouse & Hanson 1972; Sen & Lerman 2007; Doh & Hwang 2009; Weinberger & Dillon 1980). This negative effect may result from the fact that the individual's social environment contains more positive cues than negative ones.

Perceived as counter normative, negative cues attract more attention and are more heavily attributed to the stimulus object, compared to positive cues (Feldman 1966; Zajonc 1968;

Kanouse & Hanson 1972). This underestimation of important contextual factor is an attributional phenomenon observed from both a laboratory setting (Jones & Nisbett 1971) and the societal level (Lazer 1980).

From an information-processing perspective, Kanouse and Hanson (1972) assert that people tend to have negative bias, wherein they put more emphasis on the negative than on positive information, so a negative review acts as a more powerful message than a positive review, and thus exerts higher persuasive power. Sen and Lerman (2007) also found that for at least some products, consumers perceive negative reviews as more accurate, informative, and useful than positive. Within an eWOM context, when a review site contains only positive reviews, readers may doubt the authenticity and credibility of the review (Doh & Hwang 2009).

Beside positive-only and negative-only messages, online consumer reviews also can be framed as two-sided, which not only provide positive information, but also includes negative aspects about features of a product or service. Attribution theory has guided a majority of the existing two-sided message studies, which state that two-sided messages reduce the receiver's skepticism and enhances the message acceptance (Belch 1981). Kamins and Marks (1988) suggest that an increase in information sidedness reduces the number of counterarguments and the amount of source derogation, which in turn increases the information acceptance and believability. Furthermore, two-sided messages

elicit respondent's attributions that the positive claims are likely to show actual features of the product because of their validity, rather than the advertiser's desire to sell the product (Smith &Hunt 1978). Here, research suggests that two-sided product information is more persuasive than its positive-only (one-sided) counterpart (Allen 1993; Hastak & Park 1990; Pechmann 1992). Two-sided messages enhance source credibility and exert positive effects on attitudes (Crowley & Hoyer, 1994).

Although there are numerous studies that explore the persuasiveness of positive versus negative eWOM and the persuasiveness of one-sided versus two-sided message, there is a dearth of research systematically integrating the three perspectives of message in eWOM: positive, negative, and two-sided. Thus, the current study will examine each persuasive effect on consumer's attitude towards both the review and product, as well as purchasing intention. The following hypotheses are proposed:

- $H1_a$: Message sidedness will have an effect on attitude towards the review, where a two-sided message will have the greatest effect followed by negatively-sided and positively-sided.
- H1_b: Message sidedness will have an effect on attitude towards the product, where a two-sided message will have the greatest effect followed by negatively-sided and positively-sided.

H1_c: Message sidedness will have an effect on perceived credibility of the reviewer, where a two-sided message will have the greatest effect followed by negatively-sided and positively-sided.

 $H1_d$: Message sidedness will have an effect on purchase intention, where a two-sided message will have the greatest effect followed by negatively-sided and positively-sided.

COGNITIVE FIT THEORY

In addition to attribution theory, cognitive fit theory informs hypotheses.

According to information processing theory, human problem solvers seek ways to reduce their problem solving effort, since they are limited information processors (Newell & Simon 1972). One of the ways to reduce processing effort is to facilitate the problem-solving processes in completing a task, which can be achieved by matching the problem representation to the task - an approach that is known as cognitive fit (Vessey 1991).

Cognitive fit theory indicates that individuals' information processing is more efficient and effective when they are able to use appropriate cognitive processes from given information (Vessey 1991). Performance of a decision-making task will be enhanced when the information is given in a form that an individual is likely to process because the match between the information type and decision-making task minimizes cognitive effort (Hong et al. 2004). However, when there is a mismatch occurred, cognitive fit will not

take place. Individuals will then need to transform some of their mental effort to process the information, resulting in relatively low performance. Cognitive fit theory has been empirically validated by other studies in several industries (Agarwal & Tanniru 1996; Smelcer & Carmel 1997; Dunn & Grabski 2001). These studies collectively suggest that cognitive fit may provide a useful theoretical framework for understanding the relationship between the review type and the effect on consumer's attitude and purchase intention.

Individuals tend to seek information that fits their needs best in order to minimize their cognitive effort. If the information of online consumer reviews matches the consumer's shopping task, consumers are able to process the information more efficiently and have a better recall of product information (Hong, Thong & Tam 2004). Based on the content of information, the information of online consumer reviews can be divided into two types: the attribute-centric reviews and the benefit-centric reviews. Attribute-centric reviews focus on describing technical attributes of products, such as numbers representing attribute levels, which are supported by objective data and description (Park & Kim 2008). By contrast, benefit-centric reviews are composed of subjective evaluations and interpretations based on personal own feelings and perceptions towards products. In order to evaluate the product, reviewers subjectively interpret benefits of each attribute in their own way (Park & Kim 2008).

Given the same information content, varying the information format can influence consumers' online shopping behavior (Hong, Thong & Tam 2004). Characteristics of the reviewer such as their experience or knowledge have an impact on their cognitive fit.

Park and Kim (2009) find that consumers with different levels of expertise prefer different types of review messages – novices are more sensitive to benefit-focused reviews, while experts are more sensitive to attribute-focused reviews. The results also show that the effect of cognitive fit on purchase intention is stronger for experts than for novices (Park & Kim 2009).

When consumers process online product reviews presented in a way that fits the users cognitively, they are able to more efficiently process the review, and thus have a positive impact on their purchase intention (Park & Kim 2008). This study focuses on the persuasive effect of review type on consumer's attitude and purchase intention from a cognitive fit perspective. Based on prior research, attribute-centric reviews provide factual information that leads consumers to process using their own knowledge. Benefit-centric reviews present more direct and intuitive messages that directly indicate advantages and disadvantages of the product compared to attribute-centric reviews, enabling a review reader to process the review in a faster and easier way (i.e., cognitive fit). In that way, benefit-centric reviews are more likely to minimizing cognitive effort

compared to attribute-centric reviews, which will better fit consumer's needs and enhance their decision making. Thus, we hypothesize:

- $H2_a$: A benefit-centric review will have a more positive effect on attitude toward the review compared to an attribute-centric review.
- H2_b: A benefit-centric review will have a more positive effect on attitude toward the product compared to an attribute-centric review.
- H2_c: A benefit-centric review will lead to greater purchase intention compared to an attribute-centric review.

SOURCE CREDIBILITY

In addition to message characteristics such as one-sided versus two-sided and attribute-centric versus benefit-centric, source characteristics are also important when looking to understand attitudinal and behavioral effects from messages. According to Eagly and Chaiken (1993), communicators (i.e., sources) with positive attributes are more persuasive than communicators with less positive attributes. Fiske and Taylor (1991) also posit that the characteristics of the message source heavily influence the process and outcomes of persuasion.

The term "source" in the eWOM literature often refers to the person who originated the message (Dou et al. 2012). Credibility is usually defined as how expert the communicator is perceived to be in the area of concern, and also as how trusted by the

individual receiving the communication (Freedman et al. 1981). Source credibility describes a perception of the credibility of a message source, reflecting nothing about the message itself (Chaiken 1980). Two key dimensions of source credibility are trustworthiness and expertise (Hovland et al. 1953). Trustworthiness refers to the audience's confidence that the source will provide information in an objective and honest manner (Ohanian 1991), while expertise refers to the degree to which audience feels that the source is capable of making correct and valid assertions (Hovland et al. 1953). The credibility literature suggests that a communicator's positive characteristics enhance the value of information in a message, and this therefore influences the receiver's acceptance of a message (Anderson, 1971; Hovland, Janis & Kelley, 1953; Ohanian, 1990; Pornpitakpan, 2004).

As one of the most often examined variables in persuasion studies (Nan 2009), source credibility has been shown to play an important role in online as well as offline persuasion (Brown et al. 2005; Cheung et al. 2009). Offline, research suggests that a highly credible source has stronger effects on product evaluation than a message from a less credible source (Bambauer-Sachse & Mangold, 2013). Additionally, a highly credible source is more influential and more likely to induce attitudinal changes (Hovland et al. 1953; Johnson & Izzett, 1969), and a persuasive message from a credible source has stronger effects on product evaluation than a message from a less credible source

(Bambauer-Sachse & Mangold, 2013). Online, prior research has found that source credibility is an important predictor of the persuasiveness of online review as well (Cheung, Luo, Sia & Chen, 2009; Hu, Liu & Zhang, 2008). Furthermore, source credibility positively influences perceived review credibility on online consumer discussion forum, and determines the degree to which individuals adopt the online review (Cheung et al. 2009).

Given the importance of source credibility, evaluation of eWOM source credibility differs from the evaluation of traditional WOM. One possible explanation is that in an online commerce environment, people are able to freely express their feelings and publish their comments without disclosing their "real" identities, which makes it hard for consumers to discern the source's identity. Even though an environment is thought to be anonymous, consumers still judge the credibility of original sources through situational cues (i.e., visible source) (Dou et al. 2012). Three primary sources appear to dominate today's online consumer reviews landscape: regular Internet users who produce online consumer reviews with the real-disclosure and anonymously, professional gatekeeper companies who prepare material for "third-party" editorial websites, advertisers and marketers who generate reviews for promotional purpose (Dou, Walden, Lee & Lee 2012). Through research the impact of online product reviews by third-party companies is

now better understood (Chen, Iyer & Padmanabhan 2002; Shaffer & Zettelmeyer 2002; Shugan & Winner 2003).

Therefore, the source is a critical variable to consider when studying how people evaluate the source and how source evaluation influences perceptions of online reviews and attitude towards the product, even if the identity of the source is anonymous or ambiguous. In sum, the following hypothesis is proposed:

- H3_a: The source of the review will have an effect on attitude towards the review, where a real-name reviewer will have the greatest effect followed by company and anonymous reviewer.
- $H3_b$: The source of the review will have an effect on attitude towards the product, where a real-name reviewer will have the greatest effect followed by company and anonymous reviewer.
- H3_c: The source of the review will have an effect on perceived credibility of the reviewer, where a real-name reviewer will have the greatest effect followed by company and anonymous reviewer.
- $H3_d$: The source of the review will have an effect on purchase intention, where a real-name reviewer will have the greatest effect followed by company and anonymous reviewer.

Chapter 3: Methods

SAMPLE DESCRIPTION

Three hundred and sixty-seven subjects participated in the study via the advertising participant pool website at the University of Texas at Austin. Participants who are currently undergraduate students and enrolled in advertising courses at the University of Texas at Austin would receive an extra course credit for their participation. Participants were primarily female (67%) and ranged in age from 18 to 26 (96%). Four percent indicated being 27 years old or older. In terms of ethnicity, 53% of participants are white or European decent, following by 25% Asian and 16% Hispanic or Latino.

DESIGN AND PROCEDURE

Experimental Design

The hypotheses were tested using 3 (sidedness of reviews) × 2 (types of reviews) × 3 (sources of reviewers) experimental design. The three independent variables were sidedness of reviews (positive-only vs. negative-only vs. positive and negative), types of reviews (attribute-centric vs. benefit-centric), and sources of reviews (consumer vs. company vs. anonymous). The experiment and survey were conducted online.

The experimental product in the study was Apple MacBook Pro 13.3 inch with Retina display (newest version). The first reason for choosing a laptop as the experiment product is that electronic products are frequently purchased in online shopping websites

(Park & Lee 2009). Secondly, consumers tend to rely on comments and reviews from previous users due to the fact that electronic products are generally complicated (Park & Lee 2009).

Based on real product reviews from online shopping websites (Amazon.com) and professional third-party electronic review websites (CNET.com, Macworld.com, Digitaltrends.com, and Appleinsider.com), eight features of MacBook Pro were concluded, including four pros (high-resolution screen display, lightweight, long battery life, and high speed-processing performance) and four cons (problematic black level performance on screen display, connectivity issue, keyboard and trackpad unresponsiveness, RAM memory upgrade issue). Reviews were presented as screenshots on Amazon.com in order to create a realistic feeling when subjects read the review (See Appendix). In order to avoid other factors influencing the evaluation of review, the length of each review was controlled to 126 characters, and all reviews addressed four features of the product.

Independent Variables

Three key independent variables have been identified in the current study: sidedness of information on review (positive-only vs. negative-only vs. positive and negative), types of review (benefit-centric vs. attribute-centric), and sources of review (consumer vs. company vs. anonymous).

In terms of the sidedness of review, positive reviews address four features of the MacBook Pro: it has high-resolution screen display, is lightweight, has a long battery life, and has high speed-processing performance. Negative reviews show four other aspects; it has a problematic black level performance on screen display, a connectivity issue, a keyboard and trackpad unresponsiveness, a RAM memory upgrade issue. The mixed reviews contain two positive features of the product (i.e. high-resolution screen display and long battery life) and two negative dimensions (i.e. connectivity issue and keyboard and trackpad unresponsiveness) as well.

The types of review can be divided into two aspects: benefit-centric and attribute-centric. According to Park and Kim (2009), attribute-centric reviews focus on describing technical attributes of products, such as numbers representing attribute levels, which are supported by objective data and description, while benefit-centric reviews tend to show subjective evaluations and interpretations based on personal own feelings and perceptions towards products. In this study, with the premise of delivering the same feature of MacBook Pro – high quality of screen display, an attribute-centric review will be, "With Retina display, MacBook is the world's highest-resolution notebook - the 13-inch models feature LED backlit screens with 2560-by-1600-pixel resolution and a pixel density of 227 pixels per square inch. Also, the Retina display reduces glare up to 75 percent, and it has a 29 percent higher contrast ratio than a standard MacBook Pro display." Meanwhile,

a benefit-centric review will be, "The Retina display makes me see everything in a vibrant, detailed, and sharp way. The screen has a so high density of the pixels so that I can see more high-resolution images. The extremely high resolution makes the individual pixels in an image virtually undetectable. Also, the color on the screen is rich and vibrant."

The third independent variable is the source of review. The review discloses reviewer's identity as three types: a real-name consumer, a company, and an anonymous Internet user. These three types of reviewers were chosen as they appear to be three primary sources dominating today's online product reviews (CITE). In this study, a consumer with a "Real Name" badge (an official symbol given by Amazon) under the name is created to the identity of a verified real-name consumer on Amazon.com. The company here is represented as "Amazon Official" to show that the review is written by an official Amazon representative. The anonymous Internet user is shown as "Anonymous" in the review.

Experimental Procedure

All subjects (N=376) were randomly assigned to one of eighteen conditions. Each participant was sent a link via email that would take them to their assigned condition. After agreeing to the informed consent, all participants would be directed to the online

questionnaire. Then, participants were presented an online product review about Apple MacBook Pro 13.3 inch with Retina display (newest version).

After reading through the online product review, subjects were asked to indicate their attitudes toward the review, attitudes toward the product, attitude towards reviewer, and purchase intentions. On the following page, subjects were asked a serious of questions about their Internet usage and online shopping habits.

Measures

Attitude Towards the Review

Attitude refers to one's cognitive and affective orientations with respect to some stimulus object or behavior (Fishbein & Ajzen 1975). Thus, attitude towards the review is defined as the reviewer's overall evaluation of the information in the review. Based on Bailey and Pearson (1983), attitude was measured using six items on a seven-point scale $(M = 4.95, SD = 1.10, \alpha = .85)$. Sample items include, not at all informative/very informative, not at all helpful/very helpful, not at all useful/very useful, not at all trustful/very trustful, not at all valuable/very valuable, does not make me very confident in purchasing this product.

Attitude Towards the Product

Attitude towards the product refers to the reviewer's overall evaluation of the product. To assess the attitude toward the product five semantic differential items

(dislike/like, unfavorable/favorable, negative/positive, bad/good, not at all useable/very usable) on a seven-point scale, were adapted from Holbrook and Batra (1987) (M = 4.50, SD = 1.40, $\alpha = .96$).

Source Credibility

Source credibility refers to the perceived credibility of the reviewer. Based on Ohanian's previous research (1990), the present study measured source credibility via seven-point semantic differential scales using a series of seven adjectives (unreliable/reliable, untrustworthy/trustworthy, undependable/dependable, not expert/expert, unknowledgeable/knowledgeable, inexperienced/experienced, biased/unbiased) by asking subjects: "How do you describe the reviewer?" (M = 4.42, SD = 1.06, $\alpha = .89$)

Purchase Intention

Purchase intention is a personal action tendency relating to the brand (Bagozzi et al. 1979; Ostrom 1969). Intentions are distinct from attitude since attitudes are summary evaluations, whereas intentions represent "the person's motivation in the sense of his or her conscious plan to exert effort to carry out a behavior" (Eagly & Chaiken 1993, p. 168). Therefore, purchase intention is defined as the person's willingness to purchase a product in the future (Bickart & Schindler 2001; Doh & Hwang 2009; Lee & Youn 2009; Kumar & Benbasat 2006). In the current study, a single item on a seven-point scale

ranging from very unlikely (score = 1) to very likely (score = 7) was adapted from the study of Bearden et al. (1984) to measure subjects' purchase intention (M = 4.12, SD = 1.46, $\alpha =$). Participants responded to the single question "Given the information shown on the review, how likely would you be to purchase this product?"

Chapter 4: Data Results and Analysis

Data were analyzed using SPSS. All hypotheses were tested using an Analysis of Variance (ANOVA).

Supporting H1_a, data indicate that sidedness significantly influence attitude toward the review as predicted, F (2,315) = 5.093, p < .05. That is, the unbiased review (positive and negative) was reviewed more positively (M = 5.12, SE = .11) than the positive review (M = 5.06, SE = .11), and negative review (M = 4.69, SE = .10).

Turning to $H1_b$, data indicate that sidedness significantly influenced attitude toward the product, F (2,315) = 56.80, p < .05. However, the results were not in the predicted direction and thus $H1_b$ is only partially supported. Here, the positive review resulted in greater attitude toward the product (M = 5.41, SE = .12), followed by the unbiased review (positive and negative) (M = 4.58, SE = .11) and negative review (M = 3.66, SE = .11).

As significant effect was detected by the data for source credibility by message sidedness, F (2,315) = 5.86, p < .05. However, the results were not in the predicted direction and thus H1_c is only partially supported. Data demonstrate that while the positive review (M = 4.73, SE = .11) and unbiased review (positive and negative) (M = 4.570, SE = .10) did not differ from each other, they both were greater for source credibility than the negative review (M = 4.15, SE = .10).

A significant main effect for purchase intent for message sidedness was detected by the data, F(2,315) = 23.46, p < .05. However, data were not as predicted in $H1_d$ and thus, only partial support is offered. Here, the positive review resulted in greater purchase intention (M = 4.83, SE = .14), followed by the unbiased review (positive and negative) (M = 4.13, SE = .13) and negative review (M = 3.51, SE = .13).

Data indicate no significant main effect for $H2_a$ (F(1,315) = .101, p > .05), $H2_b$ (F(1,315) = .754, p > .05), and $H2_c$ (F(1,315) = .010, p > .05), That is, message type did not influence attitude toward the review, attitude toward the product, source credibility, or purchase intention.

Data indicate no significant main effect for $H3_a$ (F(2,315) = .231, p > .05), $H3_b$ (F(2,315) = 2.232, p > .05), $H3_c$ (F(2,315) = .386, p > .05), and $H3_d$ (F(2,315) = 1.540, p > .05), That is, message source did not influence attitude toward the review, attitude toward the product, source credibility, or purchase intention.

Chapter 5: Discussion

APPLICATION

The present study explores how the message and source characteristics of online consumer reviews impact an individual's attitude and purchase behavior. Key findings from this study provide a solid look at the message and source characteristics that are associated with a persuasive online consumer review. Data indicated that message sidedness of online consumer reviews has a persuasive effect on consumer's attitude towards the review, attitude towards the product, perceived source credibility, and their purchase intention. That is, the two-sided review (unbiased review) has the greatest impact on consumer's attitude toward the review, followed by the positive-only and negative-only review. However, different from the aforementioned hypotheses, the positive-only review has the greatest persuasive effect on consumer's attitude toward product and purchase intention, followed by two-sided and negative-only review. Although not as predicted, this finding is also supported by East, Hammond, and Lomax who suggest that the impact of positive WOM is generally greater than negative WOM on consumer's purchase probability (2008). Additionally, participants perceive higher reviewer credibility when they read the two-sided and positive-only review, compared to the negative-only review. Overall, both a positive-only review and a two-sided review have a greater effect on consumer's attitude and purchase behavior than negative-only

review, which contradict the prior studies suggesting a negative WOM message has a stronger impact influence on the consumer's brand evaluation.

Based on the results, this study makes several theoretical contributions to the areas of user generated content, especially eWOM and e-commerce. First, the study calls attention to the importance of both message content and source characteristics in examining the persuasiveness of online consumer reviews, which is a topic that has been overlooked in previous research. Regarding the importance of online consumer reviews to consumer's attitudinal and behavioral responses, prior research has focused on several facets of online consumer reviews: the argument quality of reviews (Cheung et al. 2008; Zhang & Watts 2008), the quality of reviews (Lee et al. 2008; Park et al. 2007; Sher & Lee 2009), the quantity of reviews (Lee et al. 2008; Park et al. 2007; Park & Lee 2008; Sher & Lee 2009), and the source credibility (Cheung et al. 2008; Chu & Kamal 2008; Zhang & Watts 2008). However, very little research has combined both message and source factors in online consumer reviews, and interactively taking them together into consideration when examining the effect of online consumer reviews on consumers' attitude and purchase intention.

Another theoretical contribution of this study is the use of Attribution Theory,

Cognitive Fit Theory, and Dual Process Theory as foundations to investigate individual's information processing of online consumer reviews with the moderation of involvement.

The results reveal positively framed reviews addressing the potential benefits and advantages of product is an information format that cognitively fits individual's needs, which has a positive impact on an individual's attitude toward the product and their purchase intention. This finding may result from the fact that when consumers process online consumer reviews represented in a way that fits cognitively, they are able to efficiently process because the match between the review type and individual's needs minimizes their cognitive effort (Hong et al. 2004), thereby having a positive impact on purchase intention (Park & Kim 2008). To this end, findings of this study signify that cognitive fit theory explains a consumer's product evaluation in such context. This finding bolsters prior literature that given the same information content, varying information format can influence consumer's online shopping behavior (Hong et al. 2004). In addition, from an attribution theory perspective, positively framed reviews with benefit-centric information may allow consumers to attribute the product in the review to its actual performance, thereby increasing message persuasion (Mizerski & Green 1978; Mizerski 1982; Sen & Lerman 2007).

Finally, the study highlights the significant role that different message sidedness of plays in influencing consumers, and also identifies an interrelationship between the review sidedness and review type and their effect on the persuasion process. The results suggest the positive online consumer review with benefit-centric information has the

greatest positive effect on consumer's product attitudes and purchase intentions.

Although this study is situated in the context of online reviews, the theoretical conceptualization and classification of message and source characteristics can be adopted to other contexts, such as online news and health information websites.

From the practical perspective, findings in this study provide implications of how to manage online consumer reviews for both advertisers and marketers in today's ecommerce business. The major contribution of this study is to emphasize the importance of properly managing consumer reviews on online shopping sites. Unlike traditional WOM communications, eWOM communications provide the possibility of controlling online consumer reviews because of characteristics such as observability and controllability. Since review sidedness plays a leading role in changing consumer's attitudes and purchase intentions, the study offers rationale for online shopping site managers and marketers to closely examine the quality and the number of positive, negative, and unbiased online consumer reviews. Although a marketer cannot selectively filter online consumer reviews to manipulate content, the marketer can control the display of those reviews in some situations. Providing summary information of online consumer reviews is an effective way to feature the proportion of positive, negative and unbiased reviews. For example, Amazon.com shows an average rating information and total number of reviews for consumers to get a firsthand evaluation of the product. Also,

online shopping website managers can categorize online consumer reviews based on the review's sidedness. For instance, Amazon.com categorizes consumer reviews by two aspects: "The most helpful favorable review" and "The most helpful critical review", which presents a spotlight of reviews. Given the importance of positive and unbiased reviews to consumer's attitudinal and behavioral changes, we suggest the interactive webpage management system for marketers and managers. When a product has a high proportion of positive online consumer reviews, the system will automatically emphasize this information (Lee et al. 2008).

LIMITATIONS AND SUGGESTIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH

The present study has several limitations. First, purchase intention was measured with only one item. Since the construct indicated adequate reliability and validity, this limitation did not have a serious impact on the results, but more items measuring purchase intention are encouraged for future research in order to enhance construct reliability. Second, the study did not take consumer's prior knowledge of the product into consideration. The product Apple MacBook Pro used in the study was familiar to some participants who used it before, and such familiarity might affect their perceptions of evaluating the online consumer review.

Additionally, moderating the role of individual's involvement is another important direction for future research. This type of moderation will enable researchers to see

whether the level of involvement with a review influences the information adoption process if online consumer reviews. As a moderating function, involvement exerts a significant influence on consumer's information process. The ELM suggests the same information can be processed in different ways depending on consumer's involvement. Involvement is defined as "an individual, internal state of arousal with intensity, direction, and persistence properties" (Andrews, Durvasula & Akhter 1990). The motivational state as "felt involvement" derives from either enduring personal relevance to the individuals (intrinsic involvement) or transitory environmental cues (situational involvement) (Houston & Rothschild 1978). Based on the framework of the ELM, Petty, Cacioppo, and Schumann (1983) suggest people low on involvement are more likely to process information through the peripheral route rather than the central route, while highly involved people are more likely to use the central route to process information instead of the peripheral route. Furthermore, ELM maintains a notion that persuasion is a joint function of the recipients' involvement in the outcome and the communicator's credibility (Hass 1981). Hass (1981) proposes that uninvolved recipients respond with more negative thoughts to a low credibility communicator than a high credibility communicator, while involved recipients respond with more negative thoughts to a high credibility communicator. Since involvement is associated with information processing, prior studies have empirically shown how involvement moderates the eWOM effect in

the consumer decision process (Lee et al. 2008; Park & Lee 2008; Park et al. 2007).

Therefore, future research should include involvement as a moderating factor when investigating the relationship between message attributes and consumer's responses such as attitudes and purchase intention.

Finally, the results of the study might have been different if other product categories had been used. In this study we only consider the electronic product (Apple MacBook Pro) and corresponding consumer reviews. Since there are a considerable number of product categories in today's online shopping websites, further research may need to take more product categories (e.g. clothes, books or cosmetics) into consideration to generalize our findings. A last area to extend this work is to consider the message and source factors in online reviews as they impact e-shopping cart abandonment. Research on e-shopping abandonment suggests that the consumer's motivation (both hedonic and utilitarian) is a key indicator of e-cart abandonment (Close & Kukar-Kinney 2010).

Chapter 6: Conclusion

In conclusion, the current study investigates how message and source characteristics of online consumer reviews impact consumer's attitude and purchase behavior. The findings of this study not only increase the understanding of online consumer reviews, but also provide implications to other eWOM contexts such as online discussion forums, social networking sites, and online travel review sites. This study provides a potentially important step in gaining a better and deeper understanding of how eWOM works as a powerful tool to influence consumers in this era of consumer power.

Appendix A Survey Questions

Q1 Based on the review you just read, what best describes the content of the review?

21 Bused on the review you just read, what best describes the content of the review.							
	1 (1)	2 (2)	3 (3)	4 (4)	5 (5)	6 (6)	7 (7)
Not at all informative: Very Informative (1)	•	•	•	•	•	•	O
Not at all helpful:Very Helpful (2)	O	O	O	•	O	O	O
Not at all useful:Very Useful (3)	•	•	•	•	•	•	O
Not at all trustful:Very Trustful (4)	•	•	•	•	•	•	O
Not at all valuable: Very Valuable (5)	•	•	•	•	•	•	0
Does NOT make me very confident in purchasing this product at all:Makes me very confident in purchasing this product (6)	•	•	•	•	•	•	•

Q2 Based on the review you just read, what best describes your attitudes towards the product?

	1 (1)	2 (2)	3 (3)	4 (4)	5 (5)	6 (6)	7 (7)
Dislike:Like (1)	O	O	O	O	O	0	O
Unfavorable:Favorable (2)	•	O	•	O	O	O	O
Negative:Positive (3)	O	O	•	O	O	0	O
Bad:Good (4)	O	O	•	O	O	0	O
Not at all usable: Very Usable (5)	O	O	O	0	O	O	O

Q3 How do you describe the reviewer?

	1 (1)	2 (2)	3 (3)	4 (4)	5 (5)	6 (6)	7 (7)
Unreliable:Reliable (1)	O	0	0	0	0	0	$\mid \mathbf{c} \mid$
Untrustworthy:Trustworthy (2)	O	O	O	O	O	O	O
Undependable:Dependable (3)	O	O	O	O	O	0	O
Not Expert:Expert (4)	O	O	O	O	O	0	O
Unknowledgeable:Knowledgeable (5)	O	O	O	O	O	O	O
Inexperienced:Experienced (6)	O	O	0	O	0	0	O
Biased:Unbiased (7)	O	O	O	O	0	O	O

Q4 Given the information shown on the review, how likely would you be to purchase this product?

- O Very Unlikely (1)
- O Unlikely (2)
- O Somewhat Unlikely (3)
- O Undecided (4)
- O Somewhat Likely (5)
- O Likely (6)
- O Very Likely (7)

Appendix B Screen shot of Online Consumer Reviews in Survey

POSITIVE ATTRIBUTE-CENTRIC REVIEW BY CONSUMER

★★★★★ Best of the best, November 13, 2013 By F. Hua (San Diego, CA USA) - See all my reviews

Amazon Verified Purchase (What's this?)

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal Computers)

With Retina display, MacBook is the world's highest-resolution notebook - the 13-inch models feature LED backlit screens with 2560-by-1600-pixel resolution and a pixel density of 227 pixels per square inch. Also, the Retina display reduces glare up to 75 percent, and it has a 29 percent higher contrast ratio than a standard MacBook Pro display. The biggest changes are to the 13-inch model, which is now just 0.71 inches thick and weighs 3.46 pounds. That's slightly thinner and lighter than the outgoing model. Even with all those pixels, the 13-inch MacBook Pro still lasts 10 hour, 7 minutes on the Verge Battery Test. The 13-inch Retina Pro features 2.4 GHz dual-core Intel Core i5 processor (Turbo Boost up to 2.9 GHz) with 3MB shared L3 cache.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

Report abuse | Permalink Comment

POSITIVE ATTRIBUTE-CENTRIC REVIEW BY COMPANY

★★★★★ New MacBook Pro Retina, January 1, 2014

By Amazon Official

- See all my reviews

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal Computers)

With Retina display, MacBook is the world's highest-resolution notebook - the 13-inch models feature LED backlit screens with 2560-by-1600-pixel resolution and a pixel density of 227 pixels per square inch. Also, the Retina display reduces glare up to 75 percent, and it has a 29 percent higher contrast ratio than a standard MacBook Pro display. The biggest changes are to the 13-inch model, which is now just 0.71 inches thick and weighs 3.46 pounds. That's slightly thinner and lighter than the outgoing model. Even with all those pixels, the 13-inch MacBook Pro still lasts 10 hour, 7 minutes on the Verge Battery Test. The 13-inch Retina Pro features 2.4 GHz dual-core Intel Core i5 processor (Turbo Boost up to 2.9 GHz) with 3MB shared L3 cache.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews

Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

POSITIVE ATTRIBUTE-CENTRIC REVIEW BY ANONYMOUS

**** Amazing Machine, March 2, 2013

By Anonymous - See all my reviews

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal

With Retina display, MacBook is the world's highest-resolution notebook - the 13-inch models feature LED backlit screens with 2560-by-1600-pixel resolution and a pixel density of 227 pixels per square inch. Also, the Retina display reduces glare up to 75 percent, and it has a 29 percent higher contrast ratio than a standard MacBook Pro display. The biggest changes are to the 13-inch model, which is now just 0.71 inches thick and weighs 3.46 pounds. That's slightly thinner and lighter than the outgoing model. Even with all those pixels, the 13-inch MacBook Pro still lasts 10 hour, 7 minutes on the Verge Battery Test. The 13-inch Retina Pro features 2.4 GHz dual-core Intel Core i5 processor (Turbo Boost up to 2.9 GHz) with 3MB shared L3 cache.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews
Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

Report abuse | Permalink

Comments (2)

POSITIVE BENEFIT-CENTRIC REVIEW BY CONSUMER

★★★★★ Best of the best, November 13, 2013

By F. Hua (San Diego, CA USA) - See all my reviews

REAL NAME

Amazon Verified Purchase (What's this?)

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal Computers)

The Retina display makes me see everything in a vibrant, detailed, and sharp way. The screen has a so high density of the pixels so that I can see more high-resolution images. The extremely high resolution makes the individual pixels in an image virtually undetectable. Also, the color on the screen is rich and vibrant. In terms of lightweight, I barely feel the 3.46 pounds floating around in my backpack, and it fits perfectly on the tray table of a coach airline seat. The battery is enough to last me a cross-country flights worth of movies or through a daylong meeting. In addition, the 13-inch Retina Pro woke from sleep nearly instantaneously, and launched applications and files at a faster-than-Air level. Indeed, faster than ever before!

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews
Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

Report abuse | Permalink

Comment

POSITIVE BENEFIT-CENTRIC REVIEW BY COMPANY

*** New MacBook Pro Retina, January 1, 2014

By Amazon Official - See all my reviews

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal Computers)

The Retina display makes you see everything in a vibrant, detailed, and sharp way. The screen has a so high density of the pixels so that you can see more high-resolution images. The extremely high resolution makes the individual pixels in an image virtually undetectable. Also, the color on the screen is rich and vibrant. In terms of lightweight, you barely feel the 3.46 pounds floating around in your backpack, and it fits perfectly on the tray table of a coach airline seat. The battery is enough to last you a cross-country flights worth of movies or through a daylong meeting. In addition, the 13-inch Retina Pro woke from sleep nearly instantaneously, and launched applications and files at a faster-than-Air level. Indeed, faster than ever before!

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews
Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

POSITIVE BENEFIT-CENTRIC REVIEW BY ANONYMOUS

★★★★★ Amazing Machine, March 2, 2013

By Anonymous | - See all my reviews

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal Computers)

The Retina display makes me see everything in a vibrant, detailed, and sharp way. The screen has a so high density of the pixels so that I can see more high-resolution images. The extremely high resolution makes the individual pixels in an image virtually undetectable. Also, the color on the screen is rich and vibrant. In terms of lightweight, I barely feel the 3.46 pounds floating around in my backpack, and it fits perfectly on the tray table of a coach airline seat. The battery is enough to last me a cross-country flights worth of movies or through a daylong meeting. In addition, the 13-inch Retina Pro woke from sleep nearly instantaneously, and launched applications and files at a faster-than-Air level. Indeed, faster than ever before!

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews

Report abuse | Permalink Comments (2)

Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

NEGATIVE ATTRIBUTE-CENTRIC REVIEW BY CONSUMER

★☆☆☆ WARNING - READ THIS BEFORE YOU BUY APPLE, September 5, 2013

By A. R. Impallomeni (Cape May, NJ) - See all my reviews REAL NAME

Amazon Verified Purchase (What's this?)

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal

The 13-inch Retina MacBook Pro does not have Gigabit Ethernet or Firewire. The Thunderbolt port can be used with HDMI and DVI displays via an adapter at an additional cost. The screen has a great contrast ratio of 1,118:1, but it lost some areas of dark shadow detail in the high contrast test images. I also have issues with my built-in keyboard and Multi- Touch trackpad not working properly. Both input and navigation options are constantly suffering from freezing and locking up at random during my usage. Most importantly, 4 GB RAM is soldered in place and cannot be upgraded after purchase at all! Current Retina MacBook Pro models can be upgraded to as much as 16 GB of RAM at the time of purchase only.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

Report abuse | Permalink Comments (2)

NEGATIVE ATTRIBUTE-CENTRIC REVIEW BY COMPANY

WARNING - READ THIS BEFORE YOU BUY APPLE, September 5, 2013

By Amazon Official

- See all my reviews

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal Computers)

The 13-inch Retina MacBook Pro does not have Gigabit Ethernet or Firewire. The Thunderbolt port can be used with HDMI and DVI displays via an adapter at an additional cost. The screen has a great contrast ratio of 1.118:1, but it lost some areas of dark shadow detail in the high contrast test images. Some users had issues with their built-in keyboard and Multi- Touch trackpad not working properly. Both input and navigation options are constantly suffering from freezing and locking up at random during their usage. Most importantly, 4 GB RAM is soldered in place and cannot be upgraded after purchase at all! Current Retina MacBook Pro models can be upgraded to as much as 16 GB of RAM at the time of purchase only.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews

Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

NEGATIVE ATTRIBUTE-CENTRIC REVIEW BY ANONYMOUS

★☆☆☆ Dnt Buy Mac Book Pro Retina Display, March 11, 2013

By Anonymous

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal

The 13-inch Retina MacBook Pro does not have Gigabit Ethernet or Firewire. The Thunderbolt port can be used with HDMI and DVI displays via an adapter at an additional cost. The screen has a great contrast ratio of 1,118:1, but it lost some areas of dark shadow detail in the high contrast test images. I also have issues with my built-in keyboard and Multi- Touch trackpad not working properly. Both input and navigation options are constantly suffering from freezing and locking up at random during my usage. Most importantly, 4 GB RAM is soldered in place and cannot be upgraded after purchase at all! Current Retina MacBook Pro models can be upgraded to as much as 16 GB of RAM at the time of purchase only.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

Report abuse | Permalink Comments (2)

NEGATIVE BENEFIT-CENTRIC REVIEW BY CONSUMER

★☆☆☆ WARNING - READ THIS BEFORE YOU BUY APPLE, September 5, 2013

By A. R. Impallomeni (Cape May, NJ) - See all my reviews REAL NAME

Amazon Verified Purchase (What's this?)

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal

Since the RAM is soldered to the motherboard and is not upgradable after the fact, unlike non-Retina MacBook Pros, the 4GB is skimpy, especially if you plan to run memory-hungry apps like imaging software (such as Photoshop). Though blacks have a deep, inky look, some details on the screen are lost in shadowy scenes. When viewing the trailer for The Hobbit: The Desolation of Smaug, for example, areas which should be visible, like the background of Smaug's lair, were rendered as a smooth shade of black. Also, the connective device support remains somewhat limited. You should pay extra money to buy an adapter in order to connect to a highperformance Gigabit Ethernet network. The keyboard and trackpad are unresponsive including brightness keys and volume control keys.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

Report abuse | Permalink Comments (2)

NEGATIVE BENEFIT-CENTRIC REVIEW BY COMPANY

★☆☆☆☆ WARNING - READ THIS BEFORE YOU BUY APPLE, September 5, 2013

By Amazon Official

- See all my reviews

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal Computers)

Since the RAM is soldered to the motherboard and is not upgradable after the fact, unlike non-Retina MacBook Pros, the 4GB is skimpy, especially if you plan to run memory-hungry apps like imaging software (such as Photoshop). Though blacks have a deep, inky look, some details on the screen are lost in shadowy scenes. When viewing the trailer for The Hobbit: The Desolation of Smaug, for example, areas which should be visible, like the background of Smaug's lair, were rendered as a smooth shade of black. Also, the connective device support remains somewhat limited. You should pay extra money to buy an adapter in order to connect to a high-performance Gigabit Ethernet network. The keyboard and trackpad are unresponsive including brightness keys and volume control keys.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews

Report abuse | Permalink

Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

Comments (2)

NEGATIVE BENEFIT-CENTRIC REVIEW BY ANONYMOUS

★☆☆☆ Dnt Buy Mac Book Pro Retina Display, March 11, 2013

By Anonymous

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal Computers)

Since the RAM is soldered to the motherboard and is not upgradable after the fact, unlike non-Retina MacBook Pros, the 4GB is skimpy, especially if you plan to run memory-hungry apps like imaging software (such as Photoshop). Though blacks have a deep, inky look, some details on the screen are lost in shadowy scenes. When viewing the trailer for The Hobbit: The Desolation of Smaug, for example, areas which should be visible, like the background of Smaug's lair, were rendered as a smooth shade of black. Also, the connective device support remains somewhat limited. You should pay extra money to buy an adapter in order to connect to a high-performance Gigabit Ethernet network. The keyboard and trackpad are unresponsive including brightness keys and volume control keys.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews

Report abuse | Permalink Comments (2)

Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

UNBIASED ATTRIBUTE-CENTRIC REVIEW BY CONSUMER

★★☆☆ Good But...

October 1, 2013

By A. R. Impallomeni (Cape May, NJ) - See all my reviews

Amazon Verified Purchase (What's this?)

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal Computers)

With Retina display, MacBook is the world's highest-resolution notebook - the 13-inch models feature LED backlit screens with 2560-by-1600-pixel resolution and a pixel density of 227 pixels per square inch. The Retina display reduces glare up to 75 percent, and it has a 29 percent higher contrast ratio than a standard MacBook Pro display. Even with all those pixels, the 13-inch MacBook Pro still lasts 10 hour, 7 minutes on the Verge Battery Test. However, it does not have Gigabit Ethernet or Firewire. The Thunderbolt port can be used with HDMI and DVI displays via an adapter at an additional cost. Besides, the built-in keyboard and Multi- Touch trackpad are not working properly. Sometimes input and navigation options suffer from freezing and locking up at random.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews

Report abuse | Permalink

Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

Comments (2)

UNBIASED ATTRIBUTE-CENTRIC REVIEW BY COMPANY

★★☆☆☆ Good But...

October 1, 2013

By Amazon Official

- See all my reviews

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal

With Retina display, MacBook is the world's highest-resolution notebook - the 13-inch models feature LED backlit screens with 2560-by-1600-pixel resolution and a pixel density of 227 pixels per square inch. The Retina display reduces glare up to 75 percent, and it has a 29 percent higher contrast ratio than a standard MacBook Pro display. Even with all those pixels, the 13-inch MacBook Pro still lasts 10 hour, 7 minutes on the Verge Battery Test. However, it does not have Gigabit Ethernet or Firewire. The Thunderbolt port can be used with HDMI and DVI displays via an adapter at an additional cost. Besides, the built-in keyboard and Multi- Touch trackpad are not working properly. Sometimes input and navigation options suffer from freezing and locking up at random.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews

Report abuse | Permalink

Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

Comments (2)

UNBIASED ATTRIBUTE-CENTRIC REVIEW BY ANONYMOUS

★★☆☆ Good But... October 1, 2013

By Anonymous

- See all my reviews

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal

With Retina display, MacBook is the world's highest-resolution notebook - the 13-inch models feature LED backlit screens with 2560-by-1600-pixel resolution and a pixel density of 227 pixels per square inch. The Retina display reduces glare up to 75 percent, and it has a 29 percent higher contrast ratio than a standard MacBook Pro display. Even with all those pixels, the 13-inch MacBook Pro still lasts 10 hour, 7 minutes on the Verge Battery Test. However, it does not have Gigabit Ethernet or Firewire. The Thunderbolt port can be used with HDMI and DVI displays via an adapter at an additional cost. Besides, the built-in keyboard and Multi- Touch trackpad are not working properly. Sometimes input and navigation options suffer from freezing and locking up at random.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews

Report abuse | Permalink

Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

Comments (2)

UNBIASED BENEFIT-CENTRIC REVIEW BY CONSUMER

★★☆☆ Good But... October 1, 2013

By A. R. Impallomeni (Cape May, NJ) - See all my reviews

Amazon Verified Purchase (What's this?)

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal Computers)

The Retina display makes me see everything in a vibrant, detailed, and sharp way. The screen has a so high density of the pixels so that I can see more high-resolution images. Also, the color on the screen is rich and vibrant. Even with all those pixels, the battery is enough to last me a cross-country flights worth of movies or through a daylong meeting. However, the worst thing is that the computer randomly freezes. I have encountered sudden freeze for 4 times already while using it for just 3 days. The keyboard and trackpad becomes totally unresponsive. Also, the connective device support remains somewhat limited. I have to pay extra money to buy an adapter in order to connect to a high-performance Gigabit Ethernet network.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews

Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

Report abuse | Permalink Comments (2)

UNBIASED BENEFIT-CENTRIC REVIEW BY COMPANY

★★☆☆ Good But... October 1, 2013

By Amazon Official

- See all my reviews

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal Computers)

The Retina display makes you see everything in a vibrant, detailed, and sharp way. The screen has a so high density of the pixels so that you can see more high-resolution images. Also, the color on the screen is rich and vibrant. Even with all those pixels, the battery is enough to last you a cross-country flights worth of movies or through a daylong meeting. However, the worst thing is that the computer randomly freezes. Some consumers complained the sudden freeze they encountered when they use. The keyboard and trackpad becomes totally unresponsive including brightness keys and volume control keys. Also, the connective device support remains somewhat limited. You have to pay extra money to buy an adapter to connect to a high-performance Gigabit Ethernet network.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews

Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

UNBIASED BENEFIT-CENTRIC REVIEW BY ANONYMOUS

★★☆☆ Good But... October 1, 2013

By Anonymous

See all my reviews

This review is from: Apple MacBook Pro ME866LL/A 13.3-Inch Laptop with Retina Display (NEWEST VERSION) (Personal Computers)

The Retina display makes me see everything in a vibrant, detailed, and sharp way. The screen has a so high density of the pixels so that I can see more high-resolution images. Also, the color on the screen is rich and vibrant. Even with all those pixels, the battery is enough to last me a cross-country flights worth of movies or through a daylong meeting. However, the worst thing is that the computer randomly freezes. I have encountered sudden freeze for 4 times already while using it for just 3 days. The keyboard and trackpad becomes totally unresponsive. Also, the connective device support remains somewhat limited. I have to pay extra money to buy an adapter in order to connect to a high-performance Gigabit Ethernet network.

Help other customers find the most helpful reviews

Was this review helpful to you? Yes No

Report abuse | Permalink

Comments (2)

REFERENCES

- Agarwal, R., Sinha, A. P., & Tanniru, M. (1996). Cognitive Fit in Requirements Modeling: A Study of Object and Process Methodologies. *J. Of Management Information Systems*, 13(2), 137-162.
- Allen, M. (1993). Determining the persuasiveness of message sidedness: A prudent note about utilizing research summaries. 98-103.
- Amos, C., Holmes, G., & Strutton, D. (2008). Celebrity endorser source effects and effectiveness in advertising: A quantitative synthesis. *International Journal of Advertising*, 27, 209–234.
- Anderson, N. H. (1971). Integration theory and attitude change. *Psychological Review*, 78, 171–206.
- Andrews, J. C., Durvasula, S., & Akhter, S. H. (1990). A framework for conceptualizing and measuring the involvement construct in advertising research. *Journal of advertising*, 19(4), 27-40.
- Arndt, J. (1967). Role of Product-Related Conversations in the Diffusion of a New Product. *Journal of Marketing Research (JMR)*, 4(3).
- Baek, H., Ahn, J., & Choi, Y. (2012). Helpfulness of Online Consumer Reviews: Readers' Objectives and Review Cues. *International Journal of Electronic Commerce*, 17(2), 99-126.
- Bagozzi, R. P., & Burnkrant, R. E. (1979). Attitude organization and the attitude—behavior relationship. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *37*(6), 913.
- Bambauer-Sachse, S., & Mangold, S. (2013). Do consumers still believe what is said in online product reviews? A persuasion knowledge approach. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*.
- Belch, G. E. (1981). An examination of comparative and noncomparative television commercials: The effects of claim variation and repetition on cognitive response and message acceptance. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 333-349.

- Benkler, Y. (2006) The Wealth of Networks. How Social Production Transforms Markets and Freedom. Yale University Press, New Haven; London.
- Bickart, B., & Schindler, R. M. (2001). Internet forums as influential sources of consumer information. *Journal of interactive marketing*, 15(3), 31-40.
- Bright, L. F. (2010). Media Evolution and the Advent of Web 2.0. Handbook of Research on Digital Media and Advertising: User Generated Content Consumption (1 Volume), 32.
- Bright, L. F. (2011). Media Evolution and the Advent of Web 2.0. *Handbook of Research on Digital Media and Advertising: User Generated Content Consumption*, 32.
- Brown, J., Broderick, A. J., & Lee, N. (2007). Word of mouth communication within online communities: Conceptualizing the online social network. *Journal of interactive marketing*, 21(3), 2-20.
- Cheung, C. M., Lee, M. K., & Rabjohn, N. (2008). The impact of electronic word-of-mouth: The adoption of online opinions in online customer communities. *Internet Research*, 18(3), 229-247.
- Cacioppo, J. T., & Petty, R. E. (1981). Social psychological procedures for cognitive response assessment: The thought-listing technique. *Cognitive assessment*, 309-342.
- Chaiken, S. (1980). Heuristic versus systematic information processing and the use of source versus message cues in persuasion. *Journal of personality and social psychology*, 39(5), 752-766.
- Chaiken, S., & Eagly, A. H. (1976). Communication modality as a determinant of message persuasiveness and message comprehensibility. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 34(4), 605.
- Chaiken, S., & Eagly, A. H. (1989). Heuristic and Systematic Information Processing within and beyond the persuasion context, In: in: J.S. Uleman, J.A. Bargh (Eds.), *Unintended Thought*, Guilford, New York, 212–252.

- Charlett, D., Garland, R., & Marr, N. (1995). How damaging is negative word of mouth. *Marketing Bulletin*, 6(1), 42-50.
- Chen, Y., & Xie, J. (2008). Online consumer review: Word-of-mouth as a new element of marketing communication mix. *Management Science*, *54*(3), 477-491.
- Cheung, C., Xiao, B., & Liu, I. L. (2012, January). The impact of observational learning and electronic word of mouth on consumer purchase decisions: the moderating role of consumer expertise and consumer involvement. In *System Science (HICSS)*, 2012 45th Hawaii International Conference on (pp. 3228-3237). IEEE.
- Cheung, M., Luo, C., Sia, C., & Chen, H. (2009). Credibility of electronic word-of-mouth: Informational and normative determinants of on-line consumer recommendations. *International Journal of Electronic Commerce*, 13(4), 9–38.
- Chevalier, J. A., & Mayzlin, D. (2006). The effect of word of mouth on sales: Online book reviews. *Journal of marketing research*, 43(3), 345-354.
- Chu, S. C., & Kamal, S. (2008). The effect of perceived blogger credibility and argument quality on message elaboration and brand attitudes: an exploratory study. *Journal of Interactive Advertising*, 8(2), 26-37.
- Creamer, M. (2007). At last, the reviews are in: Wal-Mart wakes up to the power of the people. *Advertising Age*, 78(29), 1.
- Crowley, A. E., & Hoyer, W. D. (1994). An integrative framework for understanding two-sided persuasion. *Journal of Consumer research*, 561-574.
- Dabholkar, P. A. (2006). Factors influencing consumer choice of a" rating Web site": An experimental investigation of an online interactive decision aid. *The Journal of Marketing Theory and Practice*, 14(4), 259-273.
- Daugherty, T., Eastin, M. S., & Bright, L. (2008). Exploring consumer motivations for creating user-generated content. *Journal of Interactive Advertising*, 8(2), 1-24.

- Ditto, P. H., & Lopez, D. F. (1992). Motivated skepticism: Use of differential decision criteria for preferred and nonpreferred conclusions. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 63(4), 568.
- Doh, S. J., & Hwang, J. S. (2009). How consumers evaluate eWOM (electronic word-of-mouth) messages. *CyberPsychology & Behavior*, *12*(2), 193-197.
- Dou, X., Walden, J. A., Lee, S., & Lee, J. Y. (2012). Does source matter? Examining source effects in online product reviews. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 28(5), 1555-1563.
- Duan, W., Gu, B., & Whinston, A. B. (2008). Do online reviews matter?—An empirical investigation of panel data. *Decision Support Systems*, 45(4), 1007-1016.
- Dunn, C., & Grabski, S. (2001). An investigation of localization as an element of cognitive fit in accounting model representations. *Decision Sciences*, 32(1), 55-94.
- Eagly, A. H., & Chaiken, S. (1993). *The psychology of attitudes*. Harcourt Brace Jovanovich College Publishers.
- East, R., Hammond, K., & Lomax, W. (2008). Measuring the impact of positive and negative word of mouth on brand purchase probability. *International Journal of Research in Marketing*, 25(3), 215-224.
- Feldman, S. (1966). Motivational Aspects of Attitudinal Elements and Their Place in Cognitive Interaction. In S. Feldman (Ed.), Cognitive Consistency, New York: Academic Press.
- Fishbein, M. and Ajzen, I. (1975), Belief, Attitude, Intention, and Behavior: An Introduction to Theory and Research, Addison-Wesley, Reading, MA.
- Fiske, S.T. and Taylor, S.E. (1991), Social Cognition, McGraw-Hill, New York, NY.
- Folkes, V. (1988). Recent attribution research in consumer behavior: A review and new directions. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 14, 548–565.

- Forman, C., Ghose, A., & Wiesenfeld, B. (2008). Examining the relationship between reviews and sales: The role of reviewer identity disclosure in electronic markets. *Information Systems Research*, 19(3), 291-313.
- Freedman, J.L., Sears, D.O. and Carlsmith, J.M. (1981). Social Psychology. Prentice-Hall, Englewood, NJ.
- Fulgoni, G. (2007). Plan for Advertising on UGC. Marketing News, 41(1), 16-18.
- Gershoff, A., Mukherjee, A., & Mukhopadhyay, A. (2003). Consumer acceptance of online agent advice: Extremity and positivity effects. *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, *13*(1&2), 161-170.
- Grossman, L. (2006). Time's person of the year: you. Time, No. 168, pp. 40-1.
- Gupta, P., & Harris, J. (2010). How e-WOM recommendations influence product consideration and quality of choice: a motivation to process information perspective. *Journal of Business Research*, 63(9), 1041-1049.
- Hass, R.G. (1981). Effects of source characteristics on cognitive responses and persuasion', in Petty, R.E., Ostrom, T.M. and Brock, T.C. (Eds), Cognitive Responses in Persuasion, Erlbaum, Hillsdale, NJ.
- Harmon, A. (2004). Amazon glitch unmasks war of reviewers. *The New York Times*, 14(8).
- Hastak, M., and Park, J.W. Mediators of message sidedness effects on cognitive structure for involved and uninvolved audiences. *Advances in Consumer Research*, 17, 1 (1990), 329–336.
- Heider, F. (2013). The psychology of interpersonal relations. Psychology Press.
- Hennig-Thurau, T., Gwinner, K. P., Walsh, G., & Gremler, D. D. (2004). Electronic word-of-mouth via consumer-opinion platforms: What motivates consumers to articulate themselves on the Internet? *Journal of interactive marketing*, 18(1), 38-52.

- Homer, P. M., & Yoon, S. G. (1992). Message framing and the interrelationships among ad-based feelings, affect, and cognition. *Journal of Advertising*, 21(1), 19-33.
- Hong, W., Thong, J. Y., & Tam, K. Y. (2004). The effects of information format and shopping task on consumers' online shopping behavior: A cognitive fit perspective. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 21(3), 149-184.
- Houston, M. J., & Rothschild, M. L. (1978). Conceptual and methodological perspectives on involvement. *Research frontiers in marketing: Dialogues and directions*, 184(187), 262-270.
- Hovland, C., Janis, I., & Kelley, H. (1953). Communication and persuasion, New Haven. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- Hu, N., Liu, L., & Zhang, J. (2008). Do online reviews affect product sales? The role of reviewer characteristics and temporal effects. *Information Technology and Management*, 9(3), 201–214.
- Hunt, J. M., Domzal, T. J., & Kernan, J. B. (1982). Causal Attributions and Persuasion: The Case of Disconfirmed Expectancies. *Advances in consumer research*, 9(1).
- Interactive Advertising Bureau. (2008). IAB Platform Status Report: User Generated Content, Social Media, and Advertising An Overview. Retrieved from http://www.iab.net/media/file/2008_ugc_platform.pdf
- Jiang, Z., and Benbasat, I. (2007). Investigating the Influence of the Functional Mechanisms of Online Product Presentations. *Information Systems Research*. 18(4), 221-244.
- Johnson, H. H., & Izzett, R. (1969). Relationship between authoritarianism and attitude change as a function of source credibility and type of communication. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 13(3), 17–32.
- Jones, E. E., & Nisbett, R. E. (1971). The actor and the observer: Divergent perceptions of the causes of behavior (p. 16). Morristown, NJ: General Learning Press.

- Kamins, M. A., & Marks, L. J. (1988). An examination into the effectiveness of two-sided comparative price appeals. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, 16(2), 64-71.
- Kanouse, D. E., Kelley, H. H., Nisbett, R. E., Valins, S., & Weiner, B. (1972). Attribution: Perceiving the causes of behavior. Morristown, NJ: General Learning Press.
- Kelley, H. H. (1967). Attribution theory in social psychology. In *Nebraska symposium on motivation*. University of Nebraska Press.
- Kenneth Olmstead (2014). Five Findings about Digital Video News. Pew Research Center. Retrieved from http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2014/04/17/five-findings-about-digital-video-news/
- Kohli, R., Devaraj, S., & Mahmood, M. A. (2004). Understanding determinants of online consumer satisfaction: A decision process perspective. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 21(1), 115-136.
- Kotler, P., and Keller, K. L. (2005). Marketing Management (12th ed.), Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Kumar, N., & Benbasat, I. (2006). Research note: the influence of recommendations and consumer reviews on evaluations of websites. *Information Systems Research*, 17(4), 425-439.
- Laczniak, R. N., & Muehling, D. D. (1993). The relationship between experimental manipulations and tests of theory in an advertising message involvement context. *Journal of Advertising*, 22(3), 59-74.
- Laczniak, R. N., Kempf, D. S., & Muehling, D. D. (1999). Advertising message involvement: the role of enduring and situational factors. *Journal of Current Issues & Research in Advertising*, 21(1), 51-61.
- Laczniak, R.N., DeCarlo, T.E. & Ramaswami, S.N. (2001). Consumers' responses to negative word-of-mouth communication: an attribution theory perspective. *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, 11(1), 57–73.

- Lazer, W. (1980). Lucrative Marketing Opportunities will Abound in the Upbeat 1980s. *Marketing News*, *14*, 1-14.
- Lee, J., Park, D. H., & Han, I. (2008). The effect of negative online consumer reviews on product attitude: An information processing view. *Electronic Commerce Research and Applications*, 7(3), 341-352.
- Lee, J., Park, D. H., & Han, I. (2011). The different effects of online consumer reviews on consumers' purchase intentions depending on trust in online shopping malls. *Internet research*, 21(2), 187-206.
- Lee, M., & Youn, S. (2009). Electronic word of mouth (eWOM) How eWOM platforms influence consumer product judgment. *International Journal of Advertising*, 28(3), 473-499.
- Liu, Y. (2006). Word of mouth for movies: Its dynamics and impact on box office revenue. *Journal of marketing*, 70(3), 74-89.
- Week, M. (2007). INTERACTIVE: UGC's Untapped Potential.
- Mizerski, R.W. & Green, S. (1978) An investigation into the causal links between attribution schema and decision-making. *Advances in Consumer Research*, 5, pp. 126-130.
- Mizerski, R. W. (1982). An attribution explanation of the disproportionate influence of unfavorable information. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 301-310.
- Morrissey, B. (2005). Advertising Try to Reach Users With different Buying Behavior. Dateline New York.
- Mudambi, S. M., & Schuff, D. (2010). What makes a helpful online review? A study of customer reviews on Amazon.com. *MIS quarterly*, *34*(1), 185-200.
- Nan, X., 2009. The influence of source credibility on attitude certainty: exploring the moderating effects of timing of source identification and individual need for cognition. Psychology & Marketing 26 (4), 321–332.

- Newell, A., & Simon, H. A. (1972). *Human problem solving* (Vol. 104, No. 9). Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Nielsen (2012). Consumer trust in online, social and mobile advertising grows. Retrieved from http://www.nielsen.com/us/en/newswire/2012/consumer-trust-in-online-social-and-mobile-advertising-grows.html
- Nielsen (2013). Tops of 2013: Digital. Retrieved from http://www.nielsen.com/us/en/newswire/2013/tops-of-2013-digital.html
- Nonaka, I. (1994). A dynamic theory of organizational knowledge creation. *Organization science*, 5(1), 14-37.
- Ohanian, R. (1990). Construction and validation of a scale to measure celebrity endorsers' perceived expertise, trustworthiness, and attractiveness. *Journal of advertising*, 19(3), 39-52.
- Ohanian, R. (1991). The impact of celebrity spokespersons' perceived image on consumers' intention to purchase. Journal of Advertising Research, 31, 46–54.
- Ostrom, T. M. (1969). The relationship between the affective, behavioral, and cognitive components of attitude. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 5(1), 12-30.
- Park, D. H., & Kim, S. (2009). The effects of consumer knowledge on message processing of electronic word-of-mouth via online consumer reviews. *Electronic Commerce Research and Applications*, 7(4), 399-410.
- Park, D. H., & Lee, J. (2009). eWOM overload and its effect on consumer behavioral intention depending on consumer involvement. *Electronic Commerce Research and Applications*, 7(4), 386-398.
- Park, D. H., Lee, J., & Han, I. (2007). The effect of on-line consumer reviews on consumer purchasing intention: The moderating role of involvement. *International Journal of Electronic Commerce*, 11(4), 125-148.

- Pechmann, C. (1992). Predicting when two-sided ads will be more effective than one-sided ads: The role of correlational and correspondent inferences. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 441-453.
- Petty, R. E., Cacioppo, J. T., & Schumann, D. (1983). Central and peripheral routes to advertising effectiveness: The moderating role of involvement. *Journal of consumer research*, 10(2), 135.
- Petty, R.E. and Cacioppo, J.T. (1986). Communication and Persuasion: Central and Peripheral Routes to Attitude Change. Springer-Verlag, New York, NY.
- Pornpitakpan, C. (2004). The persuasiveness of source credibility: A critical review of five decades' evidence. Journal of Applied Social Psychology, 34, 243–281.
- Schindler, R. M., & Bickart, B. (2012). Perceived helpfulness of online consumer reviews: the role of message content and style. *Journal of Consumer Behaviour*, 11(3), 234-243.
- Sen, S., & Lerman, D. (2007). Why are you telling me this? An examination into negative consumer reviews on the web. *Journal of interactive marketing*, 21(4), 76-94.
- Settle, R. B., & Golden, L. L. (1974). Attribution theory and advertiser credibility. *Journal of Marketing Research (JMR)*, 11(2).
- Smelcer, J. B., & Carmel, E. (1997). The effectiveness of different representations for managerial problem solving: comparing tables and maps. *Decision Sciences*, 28(2), 391-420.
- Smith, R. E., & Hunt, S. D. (1978). Attributional processes and effects in promotional situations. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 149-158.
- Smith, S. M., & Petty, R. E. (1996). Message framing and persuasion: A message processing analysis. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 22, 257-268.
- Sullivan, E. A. (2008, February 15). Consider you source: As e-commerce sites add consumer-generated review systems, marketers and consumers hope truth trumps disingenuousness. *Marketing News*, 16-18.

- Sussman, S. W., & Siegal, W. S. (2003). Informational influence in organizations: an integrated approach to knowledge adoption. *Information Systems Research*, 14(1), 47-65.
- Verna, P. (2007 June). User-Generated Content: Will Web 2.0 Pay Its Way? *eMarketer*, 1-31.
- Vessey, I. (1991). Cognitive Fit: A Theory-Based Analysis of the Graphs Versus Tables Literature. *Decision Sciences*, 22(2), 219-240.
- Vessey, I., & Galletta, D. (1991). Cognitive fit: An empirical study of information acquisition. *Information Systems Research*, 2(1), 63-84.
- Weinberger, M. G., & Dillon, W. R. (1980). The Effects of Unfavorable Product Rating Information. *Advances in Consumer Research*, 7(1).
- Weinberger, M. G., Allen, C. T., & Dillon, W. R. (1981). Negative Information: Perspectives and Research Directions. *Advances in consumer research*, 8(1).
- Wright, P. (1974). The harassed decision maker: Time pressures, distractions, and the use of evidence. *Journal of applied psychology*, 59(5), 555.
- Yoo, K. H., & Gretzel, U. (2008). What motivates consumers to write online travel reviews?. *Information Technology & Tourism*, 10(4), 283-295.
- Zajonc, R. B. (1968). Attitudinal Effects of Mere Exposure. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 7: Monograph, 1–29.